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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

April 13, 2016
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Brett Willis

Jackie Rosenblatt 

Amadeo Tiam
Steve Smith
Angie Roarty
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Michele Johnson, Chancellor and CEO

Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom
Dr. Matthew Campbell, VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.

Ms. Holly Gorski, Vice President for Human Resources
Mr. Choi Halladay, Vice President for Administrative Services
Ms. Deidre Soileau, Vice President for Advancement
Mr. Bryan Torell, WPEA Chief Job Steward
Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 

Linda Sullivan-Colglazier, Myung Park, Mark Haskins, Erik Gimness, Alyssa Garrido, RoxAnne Simon,  Marty Heilstedt, Lori Griffin, Anne White, Ron May, Cheryl Batschi, Sachi Horbeck, Denise Hartley,  Tom Broxson, Ron May, Sabrina Stevenson, Travis Goodwin, Chris Sonders, Tami Jacobs, Mike Stocke, Christie Flynn, Marie Harris
STUDY SESSION

The Board study session focused on financials and Military Programs.
CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Willis called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm.

PLEDGE OF
ALLEGIANCE


Mr. Willis led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with all members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the March 16, 2016 meeting.     


MOTION PASSED
QUOTE FROM THE BOARD CHAIR
 “If you are going to achieve excellence in big things, you develop the habit in little matters. Excellence is not an exception, it is a prevailing attitude.” Colin Powell
PUBLIC COMMENT

None
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Alyssa Garrido) 
Ms. Garrido reported that Student Programs recently hosted Spring Welcome Dazes for students with activities, food, and resources to assist students with their classes and college experience. She noted that students will be voting on an outstanding faculty member award which will be presented during the Student Award Ceremony. 
ASPCPY (Reported by Roxanne Simon)

Ms. Simon reported that Student Programs recently hosted Spring Welcome Dazes for students providing food, maps, resources, and activities for students. She noted that students are currently voting on an outstanding faculty member for the upcoming end of the year awards. She noted that student leadership recently went on a retreat and participated in a challenge course.
Ms. Simon noted that students continue to participate on the Tech Fee and Student & Activities budget committees and will be finishing their work in the next month when both committees will present the budgets for Board consideration.

Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman stated that there are many celebrations during Spring quarter, she looks forward to attending the Distinguished Alumni Dinner and hearing the success stories of our students. 
Ms. Norman acknowledged Dr. Cavalluzzi and Ms. Murray for their leadership and communication regarding the pathways project. She noted there is a lot of work to do to organize the meta-majors.  
Ms. Norman reported that the Federation Administration team meeting focused on coordinating efforts and discussion regarding leave/ approval for not attending All District Days. She noted her excitement regarding the upcoming Board action considering a sabbatical for Ms. Denise Hartley. She is a member of the Educational Leave Committee and she supports Ms. Hartley’s proposal. She invited the Board members to attend the art reception for Dr. Geron. She also noted that at a recent Division meeting there was a full discussion on diversity and inclusion. It was a great discussion and everyone was made to feel safe which made folks willing to open up and share.

Ms. Norman reported that the faculty union will be holding staff appreciation breakfasts during Spring quarter. The open at Puyallup was early in the week and there are plans for JBLM and Fort Steilacoom. 

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management committee meets monthly to provide opportunity for open communication, sharing information, and to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding their Collective Bargaining Agreement. The monthly meeting promotes constructive, respectful, and meaningful labor management relations. Recent topics discussed include: ctcLink-timelines, training, and use of vacation concerns, Article 18.11 Personal Holiday for Probationary staff, CBA training for supervisors at each campus, classified staff thirty-day vacancy list. Administration provided a handout regarding update to the Telework Procedure. Mr. Torell noted that WPEA and Human Resources will meet soon to discuss input for revisions to the Shared Leave form.

Mr. Torell reported on the recent Classified Staff Training Day, there were many meaningful, useful training options to choose from. Seventy-eight staff members attended. Staff members donated food and hygiene items to the Puyallup food pantry and Open Hearth organization.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that Spring quarter is underway and as usual many projects are in full force and folks are highly engaged.  Dr. Cavalluzzi and Dr. Gilchrist along with faculty members Krissy Kim, Lee West and Tiffanie Maule, and Dean Holly Smith and Director of Advising at Fort Steilacoom Sam Lofton are attending the second pathways institute in Washington DC.  This institute is Pathway Design One: Mapping Pathways through the Institution and will focus on the process for identifying specific pathways.  Dr. West has already developed a draft pathway for chemistry and Dr. Kim has prepared one for early childhood education.  Our team will use these drafts to help focus our work.  A key part of our process will be to identify learning outcomes including core abilities, and fundamental area of knowledge also known as FAKs, for specific pathways and then map the courses that will correspond with those outcomes. Our pathways groups have held several meetings and all faculty have been invited to participate in the work.  We are going to organize pathways under the umbrella of AtD and specifically include it as part of start to finish.  We'll learn more when our team returns from the institute.  

Dr. Johnson stated we are applying for the SBCTC College Spark Guided Pathways.  There will be five Washington State colleges selected this year and five next. The grant is for $500,000 spread over five years.  Our focus areas will be to realign advising practices, develop appropriate degree maps, have students within two quarters be on a path selected from a meta major, developing an annual schedule, and accelerating remediation.  This work will build on what we are already doing.  Having additional resources to do the work would be a welcomed addition to our budget.

Dr. Johnson noted that tenure receptions were held on each campus, once again we have a great group of tenured faculty. She thanks Mr. Willis for attending the reception in Puyallup and Ms. Rosenblatt for attention at Fort Steilacoom. She said that faculty appreciate the time and effort the trustees put into reviewing packets and for coming to their reception.  The foundation and advancement folks and others have been hard at work preparing for the Distinguished Alumni where we will be honoring four more outstanding alum.  Mr. Nathan Gibbs-Bowling one of last year’s honorees and the recipient of the Washington State Teaching of the Year and one of four finalists to be honored at the White House as a contender for the National Educator of the Year will be co-emcee along with Ms. Yochum. There is a sellout crowd of 140 people and we're anticipating a great event.  

On Saturday April 23 we will hold a professional development training day for classified staff and administrative exempt.  These Saturday trainings have been very popular.  We expect over 100 people to participate.  May 4 will be the Employee Recognition event and faculty in service. This year's theme is the Olympics.  
Dr. Johnson has been invited to participate in the AtD/Aspen Institute Symposium:  Engaging Faculty in Scaled Improvements to Teaching and Learning for college presidents.  Twenty presidents from across the country have been invited to attend. She looks forward to learning more about scaling our efforts. 

Dr. Johnson reminded the Board that last month Ms. Norman submitted a letter to the board from Mr. Daniel Ferris who resigned from his tenure track position. Dr. Johnson asked Dr. Gilchrist to review the letter and provide an administrative response. She is presenting the letter as part of her report and it will be included in the minutes of this month’s meeting.

Dr. Johnson noted that the legislature completed their work and we did not receive the salary backfill so that amounts to about a $500,000 to$600,000 budget reduction. In addition, a class action lawsuit Moore v HCA was settled and the state will be required to payback benefits to many part time employees that go back 10 years.  Although we followed the HCA rules and we're not to blame for the underpayment of benefits the legislature is passing on $13.5 million of the cost to our community and technical college system.  Pierce's share is going to be about $600,000.  So between the unfunded salary backfill and the lawsuit it will be about a $1.5 million cut.  Although the lawsuit will be a one-time expense, the salaries will be ongoing and a permanent cut to the budget. The legislature chose not to fund any of the capital projects, so our Cascade Building renovation of dental hygiene and vet tech will not be funded until at least July of 2017.  The Puyallup STEM project did not make our SBCTC list.  Dr. Johnson stated that we have pushed this issue about as far as we can, we presented to the state board at their March meeting and to the WACTC capital committee. She noted that she, Dr. Cavalluzzi, and Mr. Halladay met with Mr. Marty Brown and Mr. Wayne Doty to once again plead our case.  It's very clear nothing will happen this round to make a change in the scoring so we are stuck with the results.  We will work to get the scoring rules changed for the future.  We are still exploring options with Beneroya.  We're trying to evaluate risk and opportunity so we can bring a set of options to the board.

We begin our internal budget presentations next week and begin to sort out the impacts of both reductions and new money from the reallocation of state funding that Mr. Halladay shared during the study session.

Board members expressed their frustration with the Capital request project scoring, following discussion it was decided that a letter would be sent to the State board members from our Board.
To:  Michele Johnson, Chancellor
From:  Debra Gilchrist, Vice President Learning and Student Success, Fort Steilacoom
April 12, 2016
 
 
Per your request, this memo details my response to the letter from Daniel Ferris delivered to the Board of Trustees at the March 16, 2016 meeting by Ms. Beth Norman during the PCFT President’s report. In the letter, Mr. Daniel Ferris (Assistant Professor of Social Studies - High School Completion) stated that he was resigning from his tenure-track faculty position because I was providing him with a one-course release for spring quarter 2016.  The rationale for my decision to grant the course release was based on several concerns that I had about Daniel’s priorities for his position and my desire for him to be successful. 
 
His assignment is a high school completion position in the Transitional Education division with 2/3 high school and 1/3 college level history. The blended assignment allowed for him to assist students in moving from high school to college by understanding the requirements of the college course, thereby building an effective pathway for student success. During his January tenure committee meeting, Mr. Ferris told his committee that that meeting was the first time he was hearing that high school history curricular redesign was part of his job description when in fact this assignment was described to him on several occasions and had not changed since the recruitment. This job description was discussed with Mr. Ferris on four documented occasions.
 
Two other concerns emerged: 1) he stated in a February 26, 2016 meeting with me that he should not be expected to perform all of the duties his first year, and 2) his second year professional development plan focused primarily on the college level history and did not include progress on the high school curricular and program design outlined in the job description even though it represented 2/3 of his responsibilities.
 
Based on those factors, I granted Mr. Ferris a one course release from his college level course for spring quarter 2016 so that he would have the time to accomplish the work during his second year of tenure.  I was concerned that he have the time to demonstrate his success prior to the submission of tenure documents in January, 2017 - spring and fall quarter performance would be critical.
 
Mr. Ferris explained to me that releasing him from his college course, rather than one of the two HS courses he was also teaching was not consistent with personal goals and that he needed to teach college so that he could present at national conferences.  Since that is not part of his tenure requirements or his job description, and teaching in the HS program would give him the experience he needed to do the curricular redesign embedded in his job description, I elected to maintain my decision and release him from the college course.  It appears, based on his letter, that Mr. Ferris resigned based on my decision.
 
There are several statements in the letter that are inaccurate.  Mr. Ferris states that we recruited for a doctoral level historian; the job announcement clearly indicates a Master’s degree or doctorate as the required credential.   He states that the one third of his assignment that encompassed college level history was being eliminated, “destroying the nature of the position as it was originally offered” when in fact it was a release for one quarter with the opportunity to continue that release pending the progress of the redesign.  
 
Thank you for the opportunity to respond.
Board Action

Board Action 2016-33 Pierce College Fees 2016-17
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the fee increases as presented.





MOTION PASSED

Mr. Halladay provided information regarding the reasons for the proposed fee increases.

Board Action 2016-34 Sabbatical Leave Request for Ms. Denise Hartley

Mr. Smith moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the sabbatical request for Ms. Denise Hartley.



MOTION PASSED
Dr. Campbell stated that the Educational Leave Committee (a collaborative committee of faculty and administrators), facilitated the promotion, collection, and evaluation of applications for sabbaticals for the 2016-17 academic year. The outcome from that process and from review by the administration is that we are presenting a request for sabbatical for Ms. Denise Hartley, faculty member in English. 

Her proposed sabbatical includes multiple, interdisciplinary components. 

1) The first component involves a "Story Corp" type project that will create a film documenting the experiences of veterans at Pierce College, with an emphasis on female combat veterans. In addition, curriculum guides will also be created to help promote the usage of the film in various disciplines across the district.

2) Secondly, Denise will undertake the steps to begin development of an Associate of Fine Arts in Filmmaking, looking at a full pathway to include transfer into existing and potential future BFA programs.

These two components will bring together engagement of veteran/military students and build academic opportunities that take advantage of new partnerships with the Film School (Seattle) and the growth of the Digital Film Incubator Project at Pierce College. Further, there is a proposed third component that, if undertaken, would expand the filming component to include relationship-building with tribes through a close interaction with Medicine Creek and connecting with them around film opportunities at Pierce College.

INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Sabbatical Presentation- Transgender Experience
 
Dr. Jo Anne Geron, co-chair of the Psychology department, was awarded a sabbatical in the 2014-15 academic year. During that time, she undertook a project that was interdisciplinary in its scope; and advanced work of the college looking at equity and our own cultural competency. The result of DR. Geron’s sabbatical is a collection of drawings, for which there is a formal exhibit, and curriculum guides that provide opportunities to integrate the art to shape the academic discourse in psychology, sociology, art, and other fields. 


Dr. Geron discussed the finer details of her sabbatical, its impacts on her own personal and professional development, and ways that it can be applied to benefit students and colleagues at Pierce College.

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Pierce College at JBLM- Measures of Student Success
In evaluating the learning and success of Pierce students, course completion rates are among the most important measures of meeting our Mission.  In a context of increasing support for students along the entire college experience pipeline, the College has consistently sought to identify best practices and establish policies that promote student success: across all campuses and sites, wherever services are offered.  As part of this effort, Pierce evaluates course completion on a regular basis. This report gave an overview of both quarterly and annual data related to students at our Military Program sites, as well as disaggregating the data in a couple key ways.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Mr. Willis reported that he enjoyed attending the Tenure reception and acknowledged the work of the tenure candidates and their committees. He congratulated the  faculty that were granted tenure and noted how everyone is dedicated to student success.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        May 16, 2016 Pierce College Puyallup 
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 2:53 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Brett Willis, Chair
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